Planning Board Meeting 
November 3, 2009

Chair Cusson opened the meeting at 6:30 p.m.

Present were:  Francoise Cusson, Lucien Langlois, Greg Estrella, Tom McCue, David Morin, Dan Malone, Ernie Allain, Ralph Collins, Laura Jamison, Richard Cassidy (7:20 p.m.).  
Excused were:  Aline Boucher, and Julie Cooney

Others present were, Bill Gabler of Clean Power, Eric Eisele, Berlin Reporter; Barbara Tetreault, Berlin Daily Sun

Chair Cusson appointed Mr. Malone and Ms. Jamison as voting members for this meeting.
Minutes 

Mr. Allain with a second from Mr. Collins moved to approve the October, 2009 minutes.  So moved, the motion carried.

Potential Wetlands Mitigation Projects Discussion
Ms. Laflamme explained that Clean Power is impacting 27,000 square feet of wetlands in their project that has to be mitigated.  Since Berlin does not have a Conservation Commission, the most logical board to review potential mitigation scenarios with is the Planning Board.  Mr. Gabler noted that the parcel to be mitigated has to be a reasonable price, available and has to be meaningful project.  The parcel would have to be at least six to ten acres with wetlands and cost somewhere around $45,000.  There is also an option with NH DES to make a payment in lieu of mitigation but one of the steps in the process is talking and reviewing potential projects with the community. 
Mr. Gabler commented that land adjacent to the project is not available.  The search for a mitigation project is not limited to Berlin, part but that they could also seek land in the broader Androscoggin River watershed or the last option is the payment in lieu of mitigation at approximately $70,000.  
Mr. Langlois asked what can be done with the land once it is mitigated and Mr. Gabler replied that it is preserved in perpetuity and can be used for passive recreation or something related to the land like maple sugaring,  but any real development would not be allowed.  Mr. Langlois asked if there is land that would benefit in the existing local trail system.  Mr. Gabler responded that he met with a realtor to review current listings and that there was no land fitting the description available.  
With regard to the trail system, there is one parcel in the midst of the trail system whose owner has not been an active participant in providing an easement for trail usage beyond snowmobiles.    Ms. Laflamme mentioned Mt. Forist and Mr. Gabler noted that 40% of the mitigated land has to be wetlands.  There are not likely any wetlands on Mt. Forist but if the planning board thinks it is a good property, Clean Power could seek a waiver.

Mr. Langlois asked if the land to be mitigated could be an easement or corridor.  Ms. Jamison indicated that Theatre North has 30 acres that abuts the Jericho Park and they would likely be open to selling the land or providing a conservation easement.
Mr. McCue mentioned that there is a responsibility in holding a conservation easement in that stewardship involves an annual inspection to assure that there has been no encroachment.  

Ms. Laflamme established that Sally Manikian who was recently hired by CAP to represent the Mahoosuc Initiative regarding conservation and land issues should be contacted for ideas.  Mr. Allain confirmed that there is no land in the NADC property that would fit.   Mr. Gabler thanked the Board for good leads and stated that he will pursue them.  
Lot Mergers

Watson Street.  It was requested that Map 116; Lots 17; 18 and 19 be merged.  This is a merger of city property.  Mr. Morin moved to merge the properties; Mr. McCue seconded and the motion carried.
777 Main Street - Fagin’s Pub property.   The request is to merge Map 128; Lot 215 with Map 128; Lot 212 which are both Pub property.   There is a right of way to the AV Home Care property.  Mr. Langlois confirmed that it is a contiguous “L” shaped lot.  Ms. Laflamme explained that the merge would not change any rights of way on existing deeds.   Mr. Langlois asked if there is an easement between 215 and 214 and Ms. Laflamme clarified that if there are problems with the neighbors, it would be a civil issue among them.  
Mr. Morin moved to merge Map 128; Lots 215 and 212 provided that the frontage remains on Main Street; Mr. Allain seconded and the motion carried.
613 Western Avenue.  The request is to merge Map 117; Lots 93 & 92 for tax purposes.  There is one structure and a small shed.  Mr. Morin moved to merge the lots; Ms. Jamison seconded and the motion carried.
Capital Improvement Plan

Ms. Laflamme explained that there is little difference in the capital program from last year.  The overview and letter from City Manager MacQueen are included for review.  By statute, the Planning Board reviews the CIP.  

Mr. Langlois asked if the CIP includes the grant to repave the streets.  Ms. Laflamme explained that the TIGER grant is not included.  The minimum grant to apply for was $20 million and it was put together by Berlin with other communities participating.  If we were successful, this grant would accelerate paving in a good part of the North Country over two years and start a pavement management program.  
Ms. Jamison asked if there is anything in the CIP that contradicts the master plan and Ms. Laflamme indicated that there is not.  Mr. Langlois moved to endorse the CIP; Mr. Morin seconded and the motion carried.
Mr. McCue pointed out that the bond for up to $5 million included $1.6 million for the Route 110 Phase II.  The City Council is actively tackling capital items.  

Zoning Ordinance Amendments

Groundwater Management Zone.  Sevee & Mahar has a contract with DES to manage and monitor the Dummer Yard property.  Two years ago they came to the city indicating that they had found a significant amount of manganese coming out of ground in the area surrounding Dummer Yard.  No one is drawing ground water from the area; however it was found that an ordinance would be in order to assure that no water is taken.  Deed restrictions were found to be an alternative to an ordinance.  The area in question is west of Hutchins Street and the mill property and Napert Village.  Sevee & Mahar have recommended ground water zoning area for the City.  

This zoning would make sense in the natural resource overlay zone with wetland protection, and the overlay area.  Mr. McCue asked if the Water Works has been consulted on this.   If there were to be development in the area, they could not draw water.  Mr. Langlois felt that the issue should be brought to the superintendent of the Water Works. 
Mr. Allain described another problem in that there is no follow through with wells.  No permit is necessary and he suggested that a permit from the city be required so that wells could be tracked.
Electronic Signage.  Ms. Laflamme reported that it has been difficult to find language to model an ordinance change after and original language may need to be crafted.  She asked the board to state their objections to electronic signs.   Board members mentioned:  blinding brightness, light intensity, scrolling signs, line of sight obstruction; sign being above a certain height, the size of the sign can’t be the same as other signs where 4x8 is allowed.  Ms. Jamison suggested that a percentage of total signage could be electronic.
Wind Turbines.  Ms. Laflamme explained that the model is based on the State’s model.  Ms. Tremblay noted that, in her experience with a windmill, there is shadow flicker and it should be addressed in the ordinance.  Ms. Laflamme stated that net metering would be defined.  The State has authorized communities to come up with ordinances addressing alternative energy such as wind or to use the State’s version.
Mr. Cassidy questioned the roof top version of windmills and Ms. Laflamme indicated that they would be covered under a roof appurtenance permit.   New ideas keep coming out and it is not likely that our ordinance will be able to keep up with new models.  This will not address all configurations but it is a start.  
Other Business

None

Public Comments

None
Member Comments

Mr. Langlois confirmed that the money for Phase II of the Route 110 project has been set aside.  People have called regarding an early buy out and they have been directed to the DOT.  NH Preservation Alliance is working on their report and it should be available within the next two weeks.  
Planner Comments

Friday there is a bus load of people going to Burlington, Vt. to see what a biomass plant looks like.  The bus leaves at 8:00 and will be back at 6:00; it is likely that there is room if PB members want to go.
The last Master Plan Committee meeting is this week and the public meeting is Wednesday, December 2 at the college.  Plymouth State will do facilitation.  The meeting begins at 5:30 and the intent is to get out early.  A light buffet will be served at 6:30 to encourage public participation. 

Ms. Laflamme reported that the City received another CDBG for $500,000.  

Saturday, November 7 is the grand opening of the ATV connector trail.  

Mr. McCue commented that at the last Master Plan Committee meeting there was discussion of rezoning the mill site.  Ms. Laflamme added that the Committee talked about still allowing light industry and light manufacturing on the site.
Mr. McCue established that he had a constituent tell him that the pellet plant was being held up by city.  He called Jim Wagner and he clearly stated that there were no gripes with the city; the problem is with equity financing.
Mr. Morin moved to adjourn; Mr. Allain seconded and the motion carried.  The meeting ended at 8:00 a.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Susan Tremblay

